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Illinois Has Made a Major Change

To Its Human Rights Act

Pursuant to Public Act 095-0243, the Illinois Human Rights Act has been amended effective January 1, 2008 (for all charges filed after that date), providing for a private right of action in the Illinois Circuit Courts.  Previously, the Illinois Department of Human Rights and the Illinois Human Rights Commission were the exclusive forums for employment discrimination actions on the state level.

As amended, the Act requires a party to commence the administrative process in the Illinois Department of Human Rights.  The Verified Charge must still be filed 180 days from the discrimination, the Verified Answer is due 60 days from service, and the Department has 365 days to investigate, plus any extension.

The amendment creates windows for Circuit Court filing:

· If the Department fails to complete its investigation within the 365 day (plus extensions) period, complainant has 90 days to file a Complaint with the Illinois Human Rights Commission or in the Circuit Court.

· Finding of No Substantial Evidence Issued by the IDHR:

· 30 days to file appeal to Human Rights Commission (previously the appeal was to the Commission’s lawyer), or

· 90 days to file a complaint in the Circuit Court.  

(Where filed becomes an election of remedies.)
· Finding of substantial evidence by Investigator:

· 14 days to file complaint with Human Rights Commission. or

· 90 days to file complaint in Circuit Court.

(Where filed becomes an election of remedies.)
Venue is in the county where the discrimination occurred.  Either party may elect a jury trial, and the remedies are those available under Section 8A-104 of the Act:

Equitable – cease and desist order, reinstatement, back pay, hiring, compliance report, posting of notices.
Law-Actual Damages – front pay, emotional distress.
And, of course, complainant’s attorney’s fees and costs.

The opportunity for complainants to seek remedy in the Circuit Court, even after a finding of no substantial evidence, creates more exposure for your company.  Also, in Illinois:

There is no cap on damages as provided by Title VII of the Federal Civil Rights Act.

There are protected categories, such as sexual orientation, not covered by Federal law.

Summary judgment likely will be harder to obtain from State Court judges than from the Federal judiciary.

There are no case precedents.  There is no substantial body of Illinois law on employment discrimination.  The courts may look to Federal decisions for guidance, but will not be bound by Federal case precedent.
On the other hand, the Illinois Human Rights Act does not provide for punitive damages.  It is our assessment many employment cases will be filed in State Circuit Courts in the near future.  

If you wish more information concerning this or any other employment issue, please call Ray Rittenhouse (630.384.3131) 

or Patricia Argentati (630.384.3123).
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